
Pneumoscrotum after ERCP-related duodenal
perforation

The incidence of duodenal perforation
after endoscopic retrograde cholangio-
pancreatography (ERCP) is lower than 1%.
When it does occur, intestinal gas usually
tracks upward through the retroperito-
neal space and mediastinum to present
as surgical emphysema in the neck [1].
We describe a rare case of a young man
developing pneumoscrotum following an
ERCP-related duodenal perforation.
A 29-year-old man underwent ERCP for
investigation and treatment of jaundice
due to choledocholithiasis. The papilla
was difficult to cannulate. Endoscopic
sphincterotomy was performed. Success-

ful biliary drainagewas achieved. As stone
clearance was incomplete, a temporary
plastic stent was placed [2].
The patient immediately complained of a
swollen scrotum; otherwise he was com-
pletely asymptomatic. There was no ab-
dominal tenderness or guarding. His scro-
tum was enlarged 2–3 times the normal
size (●" Fig.1), and was tense and tympa-
nitic. Crepitus was elicited in the scrotum,
but not in the abdomen, chest, or neck.
Needle aspiration of the scrotum pro-
duced gas but no fluid. Abdominal com-
puted tomography scan (●" Fig.2) con-
firmed the diagnosis of pneumoscrotum
related to retroperitoneal perforation.
Type IV perforation was identified and
was treated successfully with conserva-
tive management.
Few cases of pneumoscrotum have been
reported. A systematic review by Cochetti
et al. [3] identified 59 cases of pneumo-
scrotum. Although the endoscopic proce-
dures accounted for 32% of all iatrogenic
cases, only three cases of pneumoscrotum
after ERCP have been described previously
[3–5]. In cases of pneumoscrotum, the
gas could reach the scrotum by tracking
along the transversalis fascia, which forms
the innermost covering layer of the sper-
matic cord. This would account for the
lack of palpable subcutaneous emphyse-
ma over the abdominal wall. Consequent-
ly, pneumoscrotum could be the first

manifestation of a duodenal perforation,
as was the case in our patient. As duode-
nal perforation is a potentially life-threa-
tening condition, clinicians involved in
ERCP management must be aware of this
clinical manifestation in order to establish
prompt diagnosis and treatment.
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Fig.2 Abdominal
computed tomography
imaging of scrotal
emphysema (pneumo-
scrotum).

Fig.1 Enlarged scrotum following endo-
scopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography.
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